PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 5th FEBRUARY 2019
	Present:  
	Mrs P Darby (Chair)
Mr J Scade
Mr A Mathieson
	Mr B Biggs
Mr A Green
Mr T Woolven
	Mrs W Palmer 
Mr R Lupton

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


Apologies: 

Borough Cllr: Tim Shaw and Mike Taylor
Parish Cllr: Mr J Scade and Mr E Chapman

	Numbe

______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______

	21/19
22/19
23/19
24/19
25/19
26/19
27/19
28/19
29/19
30/19
31/19
32/19
33/19
34/19
35/19
36/19
37/19

	Members of the Public: Borough Cllr Mr Steve Perry and County Cllr Harry Rayner
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None
UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

There were no members of the public present at the meeting.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 8th JANUARY 2019
RESOLVED that the minutes of 8th January 2019 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING
Old Saw Mill Cllr Rayner had received a complaint from a resident regarding blocked drains by the Old Saw Mill. KCC said that this area was not a public highway. Cllr Darby had contacted a friend who had lived there for many years and they had confirmed that this area was not part of the public highway and not under KCC’s jurisdiction.

Street Lamp A lamp had been replaced opposite Springfield in Comp Lane and the lamp was far too bright. Clerk had reported the fault again. This light was one owned by KCC as part of the 20mph scheme and they had now put this lamp on their inventory. Copy to be sent to Cllr Rayner.

LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

County Cllr Rayner reported on the revised bus service and asked where the PC would prefer the bus service from Wrotham Heath to terminate. All agreed that Maidstone Hospital was the most suitable location.

Cllr Rayner said that the library consultation which had been recently circulated affected Platt as the proposal was for BG Library’s opening hours to be reduced from 43 to 27 hours per week. He had approached the authorities to ask if they would consider accepting funding from a conglomerate of PC’s to bridge the gap left by government cuts. If this was acceptable he had enquired about the unit cost per hour. This would allow PC’s to consider the funding implications and to see if it was a feasible solution. Cllr Rayner had not yet received a reply.

Both County Cllr and Borough Cllr Steve Perry addressed the matter of gulley cleansing on the A25. These were becoming silted up due to the grit and debris from the quarries. Cllr Perry said that he was keeping a close eye on the situation. 

Cllr Perry reported on the changes that would be taking place when the T&M waste collection service would be changing to a new provider in March. Each household would be provided with a brown bin for cardboard, glass recycling etc. Garden waste would be collected for an additional £35 per year. A representative from T&MBC would be attending the April meeting to outline the changes.

 County Cllr Rayner reported that the disposal of rubble, tiles, soil, plasterboard and tyres would now incur a charge at KCC owned waste disposal sites from April 1st.

DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Darby ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

RECEIVED APPLICATIONS
19/00085/TNCA Hillview Long Mill Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8LZ 

False Acacia Tree - reduce crown by 30% 

19/00009/FL Dewpond Platt Common Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8JX 

Construction of a replacement dwelling, including car parking facilities (revised application) 

APPROVED APPLICATIONS
18/02880/FL  Address Tudor Barn Long Mill Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8NA 

Demolition of existing annex. Construction of replacement single storey extension 
18/02137/FL Harpwood Residential Home Seven Mile Lane Wrotham Heath Sevenoaks Kent TN15 7RY 

Demolition of existing care home building (use class C2) and erection of a replacement care home (use class C2) with associated car parking, refuse and external landscaping 

REFUSED APPLICATIONS
18/02837/LDP  Sherwood Yard Maidstone Road Wrotham Heath Sevenoaks Kent 

Lawful Development Certificate Proposed: Use of land for the stationing of a residential caravan. Siting of a residential caravan 

PLATT WOODS REPORT

Volunteer Day Work had been carried out maintaining walkways. Holly had been removed. Non slip mesh had been applied to the steps leading up from the Churchyard.
Four days work had been booked in with Kevin Such as recorded in previous minutes.
PLAY EQUIPMENT

The Chairman had circulated a timeline of the problems encountered with the play equipment installers. Still no response had been received from them. 

Unanimously RESOLVED that outstanding monies would not be paid until a response had been received.

RESOLVED that a letter should be sent to KALC informing them of recent problems with Eibe so that other PC’s could take this into consideration if thinking of using this company.

RESOLVED that the matter of the tunnel should be put through the technical mediation process outlined on Eibe’s website.

8.55pm Cllr Rayner left the meeting.

STONEHOUSE FIELD
Gate for Dog Exercise Area

A quote had been received to supply and erect two metal gates to match the existing metal gate. Main entrance gate 12ft wide, side boundary gate 3ft wide.  The larger gate would close off any access to the DEA from the access road and the pedestrian gate to the area would be installed on the allotment path boundary.   Both gates supported on 6x6 inch wooden posts set in concrete. Cost £1,495.   The contractor advised that a new smaller pedestrian gate to fill in the existing gap would need to be made, together with appropriate gate fastening and it should be noted that there is also a wide gap to the right of the existing gate which would need to be closed off.    Moving the gates to the other boundary would provide entry to the DEA away from the access road.  However, it was agreed that another quote be obtained for a smaller gate that would be more cost effective.

Byelaws/Dog Control Orders
The Clerk had contacted a consultant recommended by KALC to go through all byelaws and dog control orders arising from recent complaints. It was unknown how much this would cost. Clerk to advise. In the mean time it was agreed that all evidence of dog fouling and dogs not being controlled would be collected and logged. Borough Cllr Perry and Cllr Mathieson both reported issues of dogs not being controlled on both the football and cricket areas in the past week.
Allotments

A meeting had been held with allotment holders on Tuesday 29th January 2019

This meeting was to talk and find out what would be on the allotment holder’s wish list.  Wish List:
1.  Water



2.  Disposing of weeds, garden rubbish that was compostable not plant pots 



3.   Fencing, preferably on 4 sides.



4.   Explanation about the posts



5.  Road



6.  Toilet Facility

Water

The problem with flow of water and explanation of how long it currently takes to fill 2 buckets was given.  There was a possibility of another water trough but this would mean that the troughs would not be equal distance from allotments.

Disposal of Weeds

The current allotment agreement instructs the tenant to burn on site but this has caused problems with local residents.  Agreed that this situation could be discussed with the groundsman at the next FMC meeting.

Fencing

There would be problems with fencing on four sides although all present did not think this was necessary.  Access to water needed to be taken into accounts.  However, all agreed that this would keep the dogs off the allotment land.  Height of fencing and materials would have to be in keeping with rural locations  

The tenants were aware that dogs jumped into the troughs and they were informed of the concern voiced by a resident about possible contamination of soil.  The risk of contamination of the water was if the dog had received flea medication at the back of its neck.  They were also informed that a local vet had been consulted who advised that there was a very small risk and that dog owners should keep their dogs under control.  The resident had asked for a top to be put on the troughs and signs to put up saying no dogs.  However, the tenants were concerned about what kind of top would be needed to cover the water troughs to stop this happening and whether this would create problems for accessing the water.

Posts, Layout of Plots and Agreement

It was explained that a first attempt had been made to re-measure the allotments which was required as part of a new agreement, hence the posts.  However, it was obvious that the sizes varied enormously especially at the field boundary. 

It was essential that the allotments were re-measured which Cllr Mathieson has offered to do with two other councillors.  It was acknowledged that the measuring should be carried out asap and lined up with the Greenlands boundary.

Concern had been expressed by the current allotment holders regarding the state that allotments were left when they were not rented.  The probability of a returnable deposit when an allotment is rented had been discussed and that this would be forfeited if the tenant failed to return the land in the condition it was when first rented.  The Council had been unable to achieve this previously because the tenant had no incentive to do this despite letters, etc. from the PC.

Road

The question of putting in a road from the access road all the way behind the allotments was requested but the tenants had been told that this would be extremely expensive and not high on priorities for the PC and would detract from the rural location.

Toilet Facilities

There was discussion about the possibility of using the changing room facility when it was suggested that toilets for the allotment holders only would probably be a non starter.    A comment was made to the effect that this was not a good idea because of the use by the footballers and cricketers.  However, it was agreed that this matter would be discussed.  If this facility was made available there could be a coded key box could be used.

All agreed on 29th January that that the way forward was to get the plots remeasured as soon as possible whilst the tenant’s priority for water was investigated and other requests considered.  The use of the changing rooms could be discussed at the next PC meeting and the question of disposing of garden waste could be discussed at the next FMC meeting.    Another meeting with the allotment holders should be scheduled for no later than 3 months time.

Parish Council were informed that re-measuring of the allotments was in hand and that it was obvious that the boundary should be extended slightly from  Greenlands to ensure less disruption for the allotment holders.  Approval of purchase of materials to mark out the boundary were approved.  It was noted that provision of a further water trough was also being investigated further.

Parish Council agreed that a road to the allotments could not be justified financially.  Furthermore, the question of fencing needed to be carefully considered.

Parish Council agreed that the use of the toilet facilities should be discussed at the FMC meeting later in the month.    Discussion with the cricket and football clubs was important and the question of times of use would need to be carefully considered.

STREET LIGHTING
The Chairman had circulated a document showing all suggested repairs needed.  However, it was obvious that this was an important issue possibly involving substantial expenditure and it was important that the councillors were fully aware of the location of the street lights.  RESOLVED that due to time constraints at monthly Parish Council meetings the Clerk should arrange a special meeting to progress this matter further.

DATA PROTECTION
At a recent KALC meeting it had been acknowledged that each councillor should have a dedicated website for PC business.  This could cost £3.50 per councillor per month.   However, this could be cheap if one looked at the bigger picture – possible legal costs.
Looking at the worse case scenario – if there was a Freedom of Information request that involved the Police then PC computers could be ceased and taken away for as long as 18 months.  RESOLVED  that it was essential that each councilor should have a dedicated email address and that Cllr Palmer should pursue this further.

The speaker at the KALC meeting talked about Parish Councils providing tablets and these could be passed on to new councilors.  However, it was unclear if this was a legal requirement and there were some concerns about doing this.  To be discussed further.

The Parish Council should have a communication policy, ie members of the public should only write to Clerk.  This should include such information  as how long emails are stored.  For example, if arrange dates of meetings then this need only be kept until the date of the meeting.  E documents are covered under legal guidance notes from KALC.

The Council should have a receive and receipt system for emails.  To be discussed further.

RESOLVED  that the Clerk should ask the auditor if the Parish Council should be registered with ICO  (£40 one off cost) when the next audit is undertaken.

CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments were approved. 

The following payments were received:
Nat West

Interest  




              £18.19

NS&I


Interest






£410.43









Total               £428.62
The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


  Total

Incl VAT

PAYE


NI/Tax Jan 19

 

  £73.84 


Amazon/Just Giving
Lost Words Books 


  £38.34 


A Gorman

Maintenance

 

£114.00 


Richard Lillistone
Portacabin KGF


£500.00 


Roecall Services
Mole Treatment KGF
 

£135.00 


Mrs Beale

Cleaning Jan 19 


  £40.00 


Mrs Davies

Salary Jan 19
 


£906.55 


Kent Pension Fund
Contribution Jan 19 


£268.12










 

   

 


                            Total
          £2,075.85
Donation Requests These would be circulated and decisions made at the March meeting.
CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

There was nothing further to raise.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

BMPOS Boundary wall had now been repaired. Plaxtol PC was considering withdrawal from BMPOS. A year’s notice must be given.
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Nothing to raise.  Dates to be noted:  Tuesday 2nd April 2019  TMBC recycling team to talk to residents prior to main PC meeting (7.30 pm).   Annual Parish Meeting on Thursday 11th April 2019 at 8 pm

DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 5th March 2019
The meeting was closed at 10.35 pm. Cllr Perry left the meeting.
PART TWO
A recent incident at Stonehouse Field had been reported to the police.  This information to be kept on file as one of the people involved had had confrontations with a Parish Council contractor.
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